# policy paper



## The Human Rights-based Approach: A More Effective Framework for International Development Policies in New EU Member States

By Maxi Ussar



Makpandu, Yambio, Western Equatoria, South Sudan. April, 2010. © Marco Baroncini/Corbis

## **Contents**

Acronyms	3
Executive summary	4
Introduction	6
1. An overview of the HRBA	7
1.1 What is the HRBA?	7
1.2 What does applying the HRBA look like?	8
1.3 The HRBA and aid effectiveness	8
1.4 Three points on conceptual clarity	10
2. Legal and political obligations to apply the HRBA	12
2.1 International obligations	12
2.2 Obligations stemming from membership in the European Union	13
3. Challenges and opportunities for applying the HRBA in the New Member States	14
3.1 Characteristics of New Member States as donors of development assistance	14
3.2 Challenges and opportunities for integrating the HRBA in	
New Member States' development frameworks	14
4. Examples of best practices in applying the HRBA	17
4.1 Danish International Development Agency - DANIDA	17
4.2 Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency – SIDA	17
4.3 Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development Germany - BMZ	18
Conclusion	19
Recommendations	20
For governments in New Member States	20
For civil society organizations in the New Member States	21
Annex 1: Example of HRBA application	22
Annex 2: List of people interviewed	24
Bibliography	25
Notes	26

## **Acronyms**

ACP Africa, Caribbean and Pacific

AIHRC Afghanistan Independent Human Rights

Commission

ANDS Afghanistan National Development Strategy

BiH Bosnia and Herzegovina

**BMZ** German Ministry for Economic Cooperation and

Development

**CEDAW** Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of

Discrimination against Women

CIS Commonwealth of Independent States
CRC Convention on the Rights of the Child

**DANIDA** Danish International Development Agency

EC European Commission
GNI Gross national income

HRBA Human rights-based approach

(to development)

**ENPI** European Neighbourhood and

Partnership Instrument

**EU** European Union

ICCPR Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of

Discrimination against Women

ICESCR International Convention on Economic, Social

and Cultural Rights

MDG Millennium Development GoalsNGO Non-governmental organization

**OECD/DAC** Organisation for Economic Co-operation and

Development/Development Assistance

Committee

**ODA** Official Development Assistance

**OHCHR** Office of the High Commissioner on

Human Rights

PDP Provincial-level devlopment plans

SIDA Swedish International Development Cooperation

United Nations Development Programme

Agency

**UDHR** Universal Declaration of Human Rights

**UN** United Nations

**UNDP** 

UNAMA UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan
UNDAF UN Development Assistance Framework

## **Executive summary**

### 1. Background

The mainstreaming of human rights in development cooperation is a legal and political obligation for all Member States of the European Union (EU), including the New Member States. This policy paper argues that, rather than being an additional burden, human rights mainstreaming through the application of the human rights-based approach (HRBA) offers practical solutions for the New Member States to overcome some of the specific challenges they face as relatively new donors of Official Development Assistance (ODA), such as limited human and financial resources and limited public awareness on aid. Moreover, it shows that the specific context for ODA in the New Member States provides excellent opportunities for the integration of the HRBA and would allow these states to capitalize on their particular expertise and their 'added value' as donors while being in line with international and EU obligations.

### 2. Main findings

## The HRBA as a 'lens' to human development

The human rights-based approach to development is based on the recognition that human rights and development are closely interrelated and mutually reinforcing. It stems from the Declaration on the Right to Development (1986), is enshrined in the Millennium Declaration and has been taken up by major development actors such as the UN System, the OECD/DAC and the EU. The HRBA aims to integrate human rights into development programming in order to support a conceptual shift from development based on externally devised, charity-focused aid provided to passive recipients to looking at development as a process that empowers people through an inclusive and participatory approach. The focus of the HRBA is on rights rather than needs. It is a 'lens' for looking at specific development problems that leads to a comprehensive understanding of problems to be addressed and facilitates the identification of effective, inclusive and sustainable solutions to those problems. The approach is based on the identification of 'rights-holders' and corresponding 'dutybearers' in specific development contexts, and the promotion of their capacities to claim their rights and fulfil their duties respectively.

## Legal and political obligations to mainstream human rights

As members of the EU and the international community, the New Member States have various legal and political commitments to mainstream human rights in their development assistance. These include the nine core international human rights conventions (in particular the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights [ICESCR] and the Convention on the Rights of the Child [CRC]), the Millennium Declaration; the European Consensus (on the EU Development Policy), the Cotonou Agreement and – of specific importance to the New Member States – the European Neighbourhood and Partnership Instrument (ENPI), which regulates the EU's relations with its immediate neighbours. Mainstreaming human rights is, therefore, not a question of choice but an obligation.

## Specific characteristics of New Member States as donors of ODA

Although different in many respects, the New Member States share the following characteristics:

- they are fairly new ODA donors in the process of developing their institutional and policy frameworks for development assistance;
- 2. they have limited national human resources and expertise on development cooperation;
- 3. they have limited public awareness on the importance of development cooperation;
- 4. they have small ODA budgets;1
- 5. they have a recent history of being aid recipients;<sup>2</sup>
- 6. they have substantive experience in democratisation and civil society strengthening (particularly former Eastern bloc countries);
- 7. they have a special appreciation of the value of solidarity and respect for human rights for the promotion of peace and stability (particularly in the context of Cyprus);
- 8. some apply the principle of 'delegated cooperation' by which aid is given to a bilateral or multilateral donor for implementation (particularly in the context of Cyprus).

## Opportunities to integrate the HRBA in the New Member States

The specific context faced by the New Member States provides the following opportunities for the integration of the HRBA:

- The process of developing aid frameworks and training staff is an excellent opportunity to integrate HRBA. The HRBA is a relatively new approach and donors with a long history of development assistance and existing large aid administrations face the challenge of reforming and retraining. The New Member States are currently in the process of setting up their development cooperation frameworks and have a unique opportunity to integrate and utilize the HRBA from the outset.
- The HRBA offers a practical solution to developing effective development projects even with limited human resources.

  The HRBA provides a practical conceptual lens that facilitates the development of comprehensive, legitimate and just development intervention. Substantive tools and guides exist that can support the application of the HRBA even with limited human resources.
- Linking public awareness-raising campaigns on development cooperation to human rights can make them more effective. Due to the recent histories of many New Member States, public awareness on human rights seems relatively high, compared to awareness on development cooperation. Linking development with human rights provides an attractive avenue for public awareness-raising.
- The HRBA provides tools for quality aid, which is particularly important for donors with limited ODA budgets. Although the New Member States must undertake serious efforts to increase their ODA budgets, the HRBA offers an opportunity to strengthen the focus on quality (as opposed to mere quantity) of aid in order to better support the achievement of international targets, such as the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs).
- Their recent history of being recipients of development assistance means New Member States are well placed to appreciate the importance of HRBA principles. New Member States have first-hand experience of receiving well-conceived (and badly conceived) assistance. This underlines their appreciation of the importance of assistance conceived through a participatory process, applying a holistic approach, aiming to empower recipients and adhering to principles of accountability and transparency.
- Substantive experience in democratization and civil society strengthening is a 'niche' in development cooperation linked to HRBA. Their recent histories provided many New Member States with ample experience in relation to democratization and civil society strengthening, which are of substantial importance to the HRBA. These areas

- of expertise should be more explicitly related to the HRBA, as they are conceptually linked and would place New Member States' aid firmly in line with international obligations.
- An appreciation of the value of solidarity and respect for human rights for the promotion of peace and stability (particularly in the context of Cyprus). Cyprus's experience in working on peace and reconciliation, and the importance attached to the value of solidarity puts it in an advantageous position to appreciate and practise the HRBA in its external assistance.
- The HRBA lends itself very well to application through 'delegated cooperation'. As funding is given directly to other donors, integrating the HRBA in delegated cooperation essentially only requires that the selection of donors and programmes to be supported includes an assessment of their integration of the HRBA. This necessitates a strong development policy that sets out the principles for Cyprus's aid, including the HRBA. Doing so would allow Cyprus to have a further assurance that its aid will be effective and would provide a clear identity for Cyprus's aid in line with international and EU standards.

### 3. Key recommendations

## For governments in the New Member States

- 1. Develop a comprehensive official development policy
- 2. Explicitly integrates the HRBA in official development policy
- 3. Develop comprehensive and standardized implementation frameworks for development cooperation.
- 4. Explicitly integrate the HRBA into those implementation frameworks and include safeguards to ensure that the HRBA is meaningfully integrated and applied.
- 5. Build capacity of staff in decision-making, policy development and programming in the HRBA.
- 6. Poland and Cyprus should use the EU Presidency to promote the HRBA, for instance in the European Development Days, in discussions on the European Commission Green Paper on the EU's development policy, aid effectiveness and financial perspectives.

## For civil society organizations in the New Member States

- 1. Build capacity of staff at all levels on the HRBA.
- 2. Implement the HRBA in all development programmes and along the entire project/programme cycle.
- 3. Call on governments to fulfil the recommendations above
- 4. Participate in EU and international fora to promote the HRBA.

## Introduction

The New Member States of the EU<sup>3</sup> present a wide variety of historical, social, cultural and economic contexts. Despite their numerous differences, the countries also share various characteristics, mostly related to the EU accession process. Notably, all New Member States were obliged to start providing development assistance to third countries when they joined the EU.<sup>4</sup>

As new donors, the New Member States face a common context in their development cooperation. For instance, they have small ODA budgets, limited expertise and public awareness on development issues and are (although to varying degrees) in the process of setting up their institutional and policy frameworks for development assistance.

The New Member States are all bound by a number of EU and international political and legal obligations relating to their new role as international development donors. These obligations cover a wide variety of issues relating to the quantity and quality of aid. Importantly, they include a commitment to recognize the interdependence and mutually reinforcing nature of development cooperation and human rights.

This recognition, first explicitly enshrined in the Declaration on the Right to Development of 1986<sup>5</sup> and further endorsed in the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action of 1993,<sup>6</sup> led to the development of the HRBA.

The specific context of the New Member States as new donors is at times perceived as an obstacle for meeting international and EU obligations on aid, including the application of the HRBA. Some development actors in New Member States consider their countries as 'not yet ready' to integrate the HRBA, suggesting that they first need to develop their institutional and policy frameworks, build human capacity, increase their aid budgets, raise public awareness and then move to integrating the HRBA.

This policy paper will engage with precisely this question: is the integration of the HRBA both desirable (what are the benefits?) and feasible (what are the challenges?) in the context of the New Member States' development cooperation? The paper has been commissioned by Minority Rights Group Europe (MRG) under the EC-funded project 'From Needs to Rights: Promoting More Effective Development Policies in Europe' (DCI-NSAED/2009/210) and is the first in a series of products on the HRBA in the New Member States. It will be followed by a Resource Kit, which will provide specific tools to integrate the HRBA in practice.

The structure of the paper is as follows. Section one presents the HRBA, its origins, content and what it means in practice. It also illustrates how the HRBA can contribute to effective aid and discusses three issues that can cause uncertainty in the application of the HRBA: (1) the extent of duty-bearers' obligations, (2) the difference between human rights promotion, development and the HRBA, and (3) the HRBA and gender mainstreaming.

Section two outlines the international and European political and legal obligations to mainstream human rights into development policy and planning. It is shown that mainstreaming human rights is not a matter of choice but obligation. This section is followed by an overview of the specific context for development faced by New Member States, including some widespread practical challenges related to limited human and financial resources. Each characteristic is then taken in turn in order to establish whether it poses an obstacle to the integration of the HRBA or rather an opportunity. It is shown that, if endorsed, the HRBA would allow New Member States to tackle the particular challenges they face as new donors. Moreover, it is suggested that the HRBA would provide an opportunity for New Member States to build on their specific 'added value' as individual donors while also being in line with their international and EU obligations.

Having illustrated that the HRBA is a matter of obligation but would also be particularly beneficial and feasible for New Member States, section four provides some practical examples of three EU15 Member States, and how they integrate the HRBA in their development work. The last section of the paper provides some overall conclusions and recommendations to New Member States governments and civil society organizations.

Although the paper broadly covers the New Member States, three countries were studied in detail: Cyprus, Hungary and Poland. The countries were selected as they hold the Presidency of the Council of the EU in 2011 and 2012.8 The Presidency is an important process that provides some political space for agenda-setting and brings increased attention to the respective countries, including to their development cooperation activities and frameworks. This policy paper aims to serve as a tool that can inform processes on development cooperation in the context of the Presidency. It aims to encourage New Member States to seize this unique opportunity to increase their profile as effective actors in development cooperation and to demonstrate that their specific context makes them particularly well-placed to champion the HRBA.

## 1. An overview of the HRBA

The following section provides an overview of the key concepts of the HRBA and outlines in more detail what the application of the HRBA 'looks like' in practice. Further, it illustrates how the HRBA can contribute to effective aid and addresses the following three issues that can cause conceptual uncertainty when applying the HRBA: (1) the extent of duty-bearers' obligations, (2) the difference between human rights promotion, development and the HRBA, and (3) the HRBA and gender mainstreaming.

### 1.1 What is the HRBA?

## 1.1.1 Human rights and development as interrelated processes

The HRBA is based on the recognition that human rights and development are closely interrelated and mutually reinforcing. This understanding stems from the UN General Assembly Declaration on the Right to Development (1986)9 and was further endorsed by the 1993 World Conference on Human Rights<sup>10</sup> held in Vienna. Since then, the mainstreaming of human rights into development cooperation has attracted increasing political recognition among major development actors as essential to working towards effective, sustainable and just human development.11 It is enshrined in the Millennium Declaration<sup>12</sup> and has been taken up by major development actors such as the UN system,13 the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development-Development Assistance Committee (OECD/DAC)<sup>14</sup> and the EU,<sup>15</sup> to name but a few.

The HRBA represents a sharp departure from traditional approaches to development assistance, <sup>16</sup> which focused largely on needs of the poor and the provision of specific commodities and services to meet those needs. In contrast, the HRBA looks to empower people through an inclusive and participatory approach focused on *rights* rather than *needs*. Importantly, this approach resonates with perceptions of poverty among poor people themselves. In the 'Voices of the Poor' project, the World Bank found an overwhelming view among poor people that:

'poverty was not merely absence of commodities and services to meet basic needs, but rather a question of powerlessness. Aside from the importance of material assets, health and education in improving people's lives, the poor mentioned the influence of factors such as emotional integrity; respect and dignity, social belonging, cultural identity, organizational capacity, and political representation and accountability.' 17

Concretely, therefore, the HRBA centres around the recognition of the:

'vital role human rights play in mobilising social change; transforming state—society relations; removing the barriers faced by the poor in accessing services; and providing the basis for the integrity of information services and justice systems needed for the emergence of dynamic market-based economies.' 18

It aims to integrate human rights into development programming in order to support a conceptual shift from development based on externally devised, charity-focused provision of aid to passive recipients to a concept of development that looks to empower aid recipients through an inclusive and participatory approach focused on *rights* rather than *needs*.

## 1.1.2 The HRBA as a 'lens' for development

At its core, the HRBA is a framework for analysing development challenges and for planning meaningful responses. It provides a 'lens' for looking at specific situations that leads to a comprehensive understanding of problems to be addressed and facilitates the identification of effective, inclusive and sustainable solutions to those problems. The HRBA is therefore a tool for *looking at* development and for *looking* development.<sup>19</sup>

The particular human rights 'lens' essentially focuses on identifying *rights-holders* and *duty-bearers* in a specific development context. Once identified, it aims to analyse and promote the capacity of rights-holders to claim their rights and the capacity of duty-bearers to fulfil those rights.

Notably, a capacity analysis of rights-holders includes an assessment of the following elements:

- Do all rights-holders know that they are entitled to claim their rights?
- Do all rights-holders know how to claim their rights, and how to advocate and mobilize for those?
- Are there specific channels of participation available for all rights-holders, including the most marginalized groups?
- Do all rights-holders have the ability to affect decisionmaking processes to their advantage?<sup>20</sup>

A capacity analysis of the duty-bearer requires consideration of the following questions:

- Do the duty-bearers know that they have an obligation to respect, protect or fulfil certain rights?
- Do they understand the problem and the duties at stake?
- Do they have the resources (financial, technical, human) to fulfil their obligation?
- Do they have the authority, attitudes and motivation to fulfil their obligation?

## 1.2 What does applying the HRBA look like?

Although development actors have developed various approaches to the HRBA, some core principles are found in most approaches. These principles are:

- 1. explicit linkage of development challenges to rights as defined in international human rights instruments;
- 2. empowerment of rights-holders to claim their rights and duty-bearers to fulfil their obligations;
- participation of rights-holders and duty-bearers in all processes that affect them, including development programming;
- 4. non-discrimination and inclusion of vulnerable groups in decision-making processes;
- 5. accountability and transparency of duty-bearers towards rights-holders.

Therefore, at its most basic level, applying the HRBA requires development actors to ask the following questions<sup>21</sup> and apply the following principles in planning and implementing development programmes:

- 1. Which rights are at stake? All development challenges relate to one or more internationally recognized human rights. The HRBA requires the recognition of this fact and the explicit identification of the right(s) in question.
- 2. Whose rights are at stake? The HRBA aims to put people at the centre of development by engaging with the question of who the rights-holders are. Special attention is paid to the actual or potentially excluded and marginalized groups in society, as the approach is built on the principle of universality of human rights. Once, identified, the approach promotes the empowerment of rights-holders to effectively claim their rights, as outlined above.
- 3. Who is the duty-bearer? Most development challenges involve a number of duty-bearers, including the national government, local government and civil society (see also section 1.3.1 below). Although the HRBA focuses on states as primary duty-bearers, other actors can also bear duties in certain circumstances.<sup>22</sup> What is

- required is a careful assessment of actors, their responsibilities and their capacities to fulfil those responsibilities as well as an assessment of how the state will oversee the fulfilment of obligations as the primary duty-bearer.<sup>23</sup>
- 4. Taking a holistic view:
  - 'A programme guided by a human rights-based approach takes a holistic view of its environment, considering the family, the community, civil society, local and national authorities. It considers the social, political and legal framework that determines the relationship between those institutions, and the resulting claims, duties and accountabilities. A human rights-based approach lifts sectoral 'blinkers' and facilitates an integrated response to multifaceted development problems.' 24
- 5. Applying a participatory process: The HRBA calls for the participation of both rights-holders and duty-bearers in policies and legislative frameworks that affect them. Processes must meaningfully involve all stakeholders without discrimination and on an equal footing. In the context of development planning, the HRBA requires participation of all relevant rights-holders and duty-bearers in the entire programming cycle from conception to evaluation.
- 6. Promoting transparency and accountability: A cornerstone of the HRBA is the promotion of accountability of duty-bearers towards rights-holders. This requires an emphasis on transparent policy processes, the empowerment of rights-holders (see point 2 above) as well as the availability of accountability remedies and mechanisms.

## 1.3 The HRBA and aid effectiveness

The HRBA is a specific approach to development, which focuses on addressing power inequalities and discrimination, and deals with weaknesses in accountability systems. As stated above, it is based on the recognition of the interrelatedness and mutually reinforcing nature of human rights and development – the realization that one cannot be achieved without the other. The approach is rooted in the international recognition of the universal nature of human rights and the resulting *normative* importance attached to them. However, applying the HRBA also has an *instrumental* reason; it aims to make development more effective (including improving its sustainability and equitability).

Although no comprehensive overall evaluation of the effectiveness of the HRBA as such has been undertaken, major development actors see human rights mainstreaming as a fundamental element of effective aid.

Notably, the EU Consensus on Development states that:

'We reaffirm that development is a central goal by itself; and that sustainable development includes good

governance, human rights and political, economic, social and environmental aspects.' <sup>25</sup>

Moreover, the following points developed by the UN suggest that the HRBA can strongly contribute to more effective aid:

- 'a. A human rights perspective helps identify the root causes of poverty by providing a holistic picture of development and the connections between the economic, social, cultural and political dimensions of the problem. b. A human rights perspective brings the gender dimensions of development to the forefront. Gender analysis is an intrinsic part of a human rights perspective, not an add-on.
- c. A human rights perspective sees development as an empowering process. It highlights human beings as agents of change and not as passive recipients of charitable development programmes. With adequate social opportunities, individuals can effectively shape their own destiny and help each other. By ensuring development contributes to strengthen the ability of people to help themselves and influence the world, development programmes contribute to human freedom in outcome as well as in process, and therefore become more sustainable.
- d. A human rights perspective removes arbitrariness from development programmes and objectives, because it provides a basis to assess the 'developmental' contribution of a particular intervention. Design of development programmes can be done on a more rational basis due to the greater normative clarity provided by national and international human rights norms
- e. A human rights perspective provides objective standards that can be used as a guide in a dynamic process, as they include guidance for 'immediate' and 'progressive' realization.
- f. A human rights perspective strengthens accountability in the development process by highlighting the fact that human rights imply human duties. The improvement of quality of life and the eradication of social injustices are tasks that everybody has, individually and collectively, the right and the duty to pursue. Human rights obligations may lay on the State, non-State actors and individuals, and the international community as a whole.' <sup>26</sup>

Specific evaluations of the application of the HRBA to selected development projects also suggest that the HRBA can substantively contribute to effective development interventions, although implementation challenges remain. <sup>27</sup> Box 1 provides a concrete example of the application of the HRBA to a water and sanitation project in Europe and the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS). An additional example can be found in Annex 1.

Box 1: Bosnia and Herzegovina and Tajikistan: Analysing the Water and Sanitation Situation through an HRBA lens

Project name: UNDP HRBA to Improving Water Governance Regional Programming in Europe and CIS

#### Context

In the CIS region, water and sanitation conditions are in a terrible state. Water infrastructure and governance are particularly bad. Efforts to address this problem have largely focused on infrastructure. This has had little result. Not much has changed in 10–20 years. Clearly, a different approach was needed. An HRBA, with its focus on governance issues, was seen as an approach that could have a wider and more sustainable impact. The UN Development Programme (UNDP) Europe and CIS Regional Centre decided to try and incorporate an HRBA into its water governance projects in the region. The hope was that by doing so, people's access to safe potable water and sanitation would be improved. This HRBA experience focuses on the experience of Bosnia and Herzegovina (BiH) and Tajikistan.

### Strategy

The human rights principles of non-discrimination and equality guided the situational analysis of water and sanitation in both countries. This helped to identify the specific groups that were marginalized with regard to access to water. In BiH these groups included displaced people, Roma, minority returnees, school children and people with disabilities. In Tajikistan it concerned primarily individuals in rural communities, schools and medical institutions. These are the main groups that UNDP water projects needed to target.

Accountability and the rule of law was another guiding principle of the analysis. Abiding by this principle led to discussions with national Ombudspersons on the accountability structures for water and sanitation issues. This helped the team identify major capacity gaps in accountability systems. In both Bosnia and Herzegovina and Tajikistan, the judiciary lacks the capacity to deal with water and sanitation issues; people do not know that they have a right to redress when prevented from accessing these services; they do not know how to file a claim; and there is no access to information on water plans and policies. Moreover national laws on water at times do not meet international standards. When the laws are there, they rarely enforced. If people's taps are turned off, or if schools lack adequate sanitation facilities, people simply accept the situation.

To address this gap, one strategy the project plans to implement is awareness-raising campaigns in both countries. The aim is to raise awareness that sufficient and affordable safe water is a right; that people have a right to redress when that right is unmet or violated; and that with

the right to water come responsibilities, that is, responsibly managing and conserving water.

#### Lessons learned

The project is only at the implementation stage. Talking about impact is premature. However, the experience of using an HRBA at the analysis stage has provided a few important lessons:

- An HRBA provides a more comprehensive view of the situation. It takes the analysis beyond a focus on technical issues to also address issues of accountability and governance.
- Involving non-traditional partners for water and sanitation development programmes, such as Ombudspersons, human rights ministries and human rights non-governmental organizations (NGOs) can bring in a new perspective to the analysis. Their knowledge of the judicial framework and the areas and groups most marginalized with regard to water access has proved very useful.
- A pragmatic approach to applying an HRBA is needed. Not all human rights principles need to be, or can be promoted to the same extent in all situations. In one context, there may be a need to focus more on accountability and less on non-discrimination. In another, participation may be the key issue and accountability not as relevant. The HRBA framework should be adapted to the specific context in which it is being applied.
- Both citizens' rights and responsibilities in relation to water should be recognized and emphasized in HRBA projects, that is, with the right to sustainable access to safe potable water comes the responsibility to manage water carefully.<sup>28</sup>

## 1.4 Three points on conceptual clarity

Due to the various interpretations of the HRBA, there seem to be a number of particular misconceptions or conceptual ambiguities in relation to the HRBA. This section identifies four areas and aims to clarify them.

## 1.4.1 The extent of duty-bearers' obligations

Although duty-bearers have an obligation to respect, protect and/or fulfil the respective human rights (see Box 2), this obligation does not necessarily mean that they must directly provide certain services (e.g. food or water). In some case the duty to fulfil certain rights requires the duty-bearer to facilitate that certain rights are realized by, for example, strengthening people's ability to meet their own needs. This could include, for example, the creation of conditions in

which the market can supply certain services that rights-holders demand.<sup>29</sup> However, in cases where the enabling conditions fail to provide access to rights for all rights-holders, the duty-bearer has an obligation to take concrete steps to directly provide these services. In addition, there are a number of minimum core obligations that states are required to fulfil, such as those enshrined in the ICESCR.

Lastly, although in most instances the primary dutybearer in the context of human rights and development is the state, other actors, including rights-holders, also have duties. The nature and extent of these duties is established through a well-designed problem analysis.

### Box 2: State obligations

- Respect to not interfere with citizens' enjoyment of their rights.
- Protect take steps to ensure that third parties do not interfere with citizens' enjoyment of their rights.
- Fulfil (1) facilitate: strengthen people's ability to meet their own needs and (2) provide, which goes further and includes the direct provision of certain services.<sup>30</sup>

## 1.4.2 The difference between human rights and applying the HRBA

The HRBA is based on the close and mutually reinforcing relation between human rights and development. In particular, human rights and the global development framework enshrined in the MDGs share many guiding principles:

'Human rights and the MDGs have much in common. They share guiding principles such as participation, empowerment, national ownership; they serve as tools for reporting processes that can hold governments accountable; and, most fundamentally, they share the ultimate objective of promoting human well-being and honouring the inherent dignity of all people. Human rights and MDGs are also two interdependent and mutually reinforcing frameworks.' 31

However, despite the many linkages and their interdependence, development cooperation and human rights promotion should not be conflated. Key differences include the fact that 'human rights are wider in scope: they deal with the human condition in the broadest sense'<sup>32</sup> and therefore include a concern with poverty alleviation, while development cooperation focuses on key areas for achieving human development with a key focus on poverty alleviation, albeit in a broad sense. Moreover, human rights apply to all countries while development cooperation focuses on low-income and middle-income countries.<sup>33</sup>

Importantly, and as stated above, the HRBA is an approach to human and social development, using human rights principles to achieve effective, sustainable and just development.

### Box 3: Definition of human rights

'Human rights are the rights possessed by all persons, by virtue of their common humanity, to live a life of freedom and dignity. Human rights are universal – they are the same for everyone, everywhere. They are inalienable – they can neither be taken away, nor given up. And they are indivisible – there is no hierarchy among rights, and no right can be suppressed in order to promote another right.'<sup>34</sup>

## 1.4.3 Human rights and gender mainstreaming

The promotion of women's rights is an important integral part of the HRBA and requires explicit recognition.<sup>35</sup>

Gender mainstreaming, on the other hand, is a complementary and mutually reinforcing approach to the HRBA (see Box 4), as it focuses on the promotion of equality between men and women.

### Box 4: The HRBA and gender mainstreaming

'Gender mainstreaming calls for the integration of a gender perspective in development activities, with the ultimate goal of achieving gender equality. A human rights-based approach integrates international human rights standards and principles in development activities, including women's human rights and the prohibition of sex discrimination. The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women has analysed comprehensively and in depth how inequality affects women's lives; this is a valuable input for development policymaking and programming. When backed by national accountability systems, a human rights-based approach can greatly reinforce progress towards gender equality.'36



Maasai woman from Engaresero women's group, Engaresero village, Ngorongoro, northern Tanzania, 2010. Credit: Adam Davies.

# 2. Legal and political obligations to apply the HRBA

The New Member States of the EU have numerous legal and political obligations to mainstream human rights in their development policies and programming frameworks. These obligations stem from the countries' membership of the EU as well as from international frameworks that countries have committed themselves to bilaterally.

### 2.1 International obligations

All states are bound by a range of international human rights treaties that they have bilaterally signed and ratified. Table 1 lists the nine core international human rights treaties and their ratification status vis-à-vis the three focus countries: Cyprus, Hungary and Poland. The table clearly shows that all three are bound by a vast range of international human rights obligations that they must adhere to, including in their development cooperation.<sup>37</sup> Many of these obligations specifically relate to human and social development, in particular those enshrined in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR); the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW); and the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), to name but a few.

In addition to these legal obligations to promote human rights, all three focus countries have also politically committed themselves to promote human rights specifically through their development cooperation by adopting the UN Millennium Declaration. Notably, the Declaration commits UN Member States to:

'spare no effort to free our fellow men, women and children from the abject and dehumanizing conditions of extreme poverty, to which more than a billion of them are currently subjected. We are committed to making the right to development a reality for everyone and to freeing the entire human race from want.' 38

### and to:

'spare no effort to promote democracy and strengthen the rule of law, as well as respect for all internationally recognized human rights and fundamental freedoms, including the right to development.' <sup>39</sup>

Thus, the commitment to work towards the achievement of the MDGs goes hand in hand with an obligation to mainstream human rights in the process.

**Table 1:** Status of ratification of nine core international human rights treaties

Instrument	Cyprus	Hungary	Poland
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (1966)	ratified	ratified	ratified
	(1969)	(1974)	(1977)
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (1966)	ratified	ratified	ratified
	(1969)	(1974)	(1977)
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (1979)	ratified	ratified	ratified
	(1985)	(1980)	(1980)
Convention against Torture or Other Cruel, Inhumane or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (1984)	ratified	ratified	ratified
	(1991)	(1987)	(1989)
Convention on the Rights of the Child (1989)	ratified	ratified	ratified
	(1991)	(1991)	(1991)
International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (1990)	_	-	-
Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (2006)	signed (2007)	ratified (2007)	signed (2007)
International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance (2006)	signed (2007)	-	-
International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (1999)	ratified	ratified	ratified
	(2002)	(2000)	(2003)

## 2.2 Obligations stemming from membership in the EU

In addition to the international level, membership in the EU brings with it a substantive number of specific political and legal commitments in relation to human rights and development.

Most importantly, all Member States of the EU are legally bound by the Lisbon Treaty, which states that: 'Union development cooperation policy shall have as its primary objective the reduction and, in the long term, the eradication of poverty.'40 Regarding the principles and overall objectives of the EU's development cooperation, the Treaty refers to chapter V of the Treaty of the European Union, which makes an explicit reference to the promotion of human rights. It states that:

'The Union shall define and implement a common foreign and security policy covering all areas of foreign and security policy, the objectives of which shall be ... to develop and consolidate democracy and the rule of law, and respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms.' 41

In addition to the Lisbon Treaty, the EU's external relations to African, Caribbean and Pacific (ACP) countries are regulated by the Cotonou Agreement. This is of particular importance to Cyprus, Hungary and Poland as they have recently commenced contributing to the European Development Fund, which provides assistance to ACP countries. The Cotonou Agreement puts the EU's cooperation with ACP countries squarely in the framework of the HRBA. Notably, Article 9 states:

'Cooperation shall be directed towards sustainable development centered on the human person, who is the main protagonist and beneficiary of development; this entails respect for and promotion of all human rights. Respect for all human rights and fundamental freedoms, including respect for fundamental social rights, democracy based on the rule of law and transparent and accountable governance are an integral part of sustainable development.' 42

In addition to the above, the legal framework for assistance to the EU's immediate neighbours in North Africa and Central Asia, the ENPI, which is of particular relevance to the New Member States in general, and the three focus

countries in particular, also strongly calls for the promotion of human rights along with poverty eradication. The ENPI states that the scope of community assistances includes:

'supporting policies aimed at poverty reduction, to help achieve the UN Millennium Development Goals; promoting and protecting human rights and fundamental freedoms, including women's rights and children's rights; supporting democratisation, inter alia, by enhancing the role of civil society organisations and promoting media pluralism, as well as through electoral observation and assistance; fostering the development of civil society and of non-governmental organisations ...' 43

These strong legal requirements are supplemented by the EU development policy, the *European Consensus on Development*. This policy also clearly recognizes the interrelation between development and human rights, presents the promotion of human rights as fundamental for sustainable development and enshrines human rights as a fundamental cross-cutting issue in the EU's development cooperation:

Progress in the protection of human rights, good governance and democratisation is fundamental for poverty reduction and sustainable development. All people should enjoy all human rights in line with international agreements.

..

In all activities, the Community will apply a strengthened approach to mainstreaming the following cross-cutting issues: the promotion of human rights, gender equality, democracy, good governance, children's rights and indigenous peoples, environmental sustainability and combating HIV/AIDS. These crosscutting issues are at once objectives in themselves and vital factors in strengthening the impact and sustainability of cooperation.'44

This section has illustrated that there are numerous international and EU legal and political obligations to mainstream human rights. These obligations apply to all EU Member States, including the New Member States. Moreover, it has been shown that the New Member States have an additional obligation to promote human rights in their cooperation with the majority of their traditional partners in the 'Neighbourhood' as enshrined in the ENPI.

# 3. Challenges and opportunities for applying the HRBA in the New Member States

The above sections have explained the key concepts of the HRBA and have illustrated that the New Member States have numerous legal and political obligations to apply this approach to their development cooperation. However, to what extent is it really feasible and desirable to integrate the HRBA in the development cooperation frameworks of the New Member States? Considering that the New Member States are relatively new aid donors, with comparatively limited human and financial resources for development, does the HRBA make sense for them?

This section tackles this particular question by first outlining the specific context of development cooperation faced by the New Member States, with a focus on Cyprus, Hungary and Poland. It then shows that the HRBA is, in fact, particularly useful to support the New Member States to overcome their challenges and build on their existing advantages to provide effective, sustainable and just development assistance in line with international requirements.

# 3.1 Characteristics of New Member States as donors of development assistance

Although to varying degrees, the majority of New Member States, including the three focus countries, face a similar context for their development cooperation, which includes the following characteristics:<sup>45</sup>

- they are fairly new ODA donors in the process of developing their institutional and policy frameworks for development assistance;
- 2. they have limited national human resources and expertise on development cooperation;
- 3. they have limited public awareness on the importance of development cooperation;
- 4. they have small ODA budgets;46
- 5. they have a recent history of being aid recipients;<sup>47</sup>
- 6. they have substantive experience in democratization and civil society strengthening (particularly former Eastern bloc countries);
- 7. they have special appreciation of the value of solidarity and respect for human rights for the promotion of peace and stability (particularly in the context of Cyprus);

8. some apply the principle of 'delegated cooperation', by which aid is given to a bilateral or multilateral donor for implementation (particularly in the context of Cyprus).

Some of these characteristics represent challenges for New Member States to act as effective development actors. In particular, interviews conducted for this policy paper strongly suggest that the limited human and financial capacity is often perceived as a major obstacle to integrating the HRBA into New Member States' development cooperation frameworks.

However, many of these characteristics also present important opportunities for an effective integration of the HRBA and, arguably, make New Member States particularly well-placed to strongly promote the HRBA. The HRBA can also offer solutions to overcome some of the outlined challenges, as the section below shows.

# 3.2 Challenges and opportunities for integrating the HRBA in New Member States' development frameworks

The process of developing aid frameworks and training staff is an excellent opportunity to integrate the HRBA

The HRBA is a relatively new approach to development cooperation and concrete tools and the conceptual clarity necessary for its practical application have only been developed over recent years. Donors with a long history of provision of development assistance usually have established and often very large aid administrations, and an extensive legal and political framework for development cooperation. Therefore, arguably, they face a much greater challenge in adapting to the HRBA than donors who are in the process of setting up their frameworks. Revising, reforming and retraining can be more cumbersome than integrating the HRBA from the outset.

Since the New Member States are currently in the process of setting up their development cooperation frameworks they should take advantage of this unique

opportunity to use the HRBA as an actual basis in this process. This is particularly true for the three focus countries as both Cyprus and Hungary do not yet have an official development policy and Poland is currently in the process of developing a multi-annual development policy framework. Tapping into the tools developed for the HRBA provides these three countries with a concrete and progressive framework for development assistance, which is in line with their international and EU obligations.

## The HRBA as a practical solution to develop effective development projects even with limited human resources

Limited expertise on development in general, and the HRBA in particular, is without doubt a challenge faced by New Member States. However, the HRBA, as outlined above, is a very practical approach to development. It provides a specific conceptual lens that can facilitate a comprehensive analysis of a particular development context, which in turn provides the cornerstones for the development of an effective, sustainable, just and legitimate development intervention. It can therefore help in the formulation of meaningful development projects even with limited human resources.

To support the application of the HRBA in practice development actors have developed various tools and guides. In addition, MRG is in the process of developing a Resource Kit on the HRBA specifically tailored to the needs of the New Member States.

Moreover, as stated above, the fact that New Member States are currently in the process of building capacity on development cooperation puts them in an excellent position to include the HRBA in the capacity-building programmes from the outset. Training modules on the HRBA will also be included in the MRG Resource Kit mentioned above.

### Linking public awareness-raising campaigns on development cooperation to human rights can make them more effective

Many people, particularly in the New Member States, widely recognize the importance of human rights, arguably more so than development cooperation. Due to their recent histories, in the case of Hungary and Poland, and because of the particular political situation in Cyprus, public awareness on human rights seems relatively high. 49 Linking development cooperation with human rights provides an attractive avenue for public awareness-raising on the importance of development cooperation. This opportunity should be seized by the New Member States.

## The HRBA provides tools for quality aid, which is particularly important for donors with limited ODA budgets

The challenge of limited financial resources for development aid is very pronounced in the New Member States, including in the three focus countries. <sup>50</sup> The recent financial crisis has exacerbated this situation, with significant drops in aid budget having been witnessed across the world, including among the New Member States over the last year.

While substantial efforts need to be made to increase the level of ODA to the agreed minimum of 0.33 per cent of gross national income (GNI) by 2015, the HRBA offers an opportunity to New Member States to strengthen their focus on *quality* (as opposed to mere *quantity*) of aid. Applying the HRBA can substantially improve the quality of aid programming, making aid programmes more comprehensive, effective, empowering and sustainable as outlined in section 1.3.

Rather than tackling isolated infrastructure problems (e.g. building a medical centre)<sup>51</sup> without considering the larger context, the HRBA provides tools for more holistic planning, which can ultimately lead to more meaningful and sustainable interventions.

### Recent history of being recipients of development assistance makes New Member States well-placed to appreciate the importance of HRBA principles

The New Member States, including the three focus countries, have until recently been recipients of development assistance and still receive considerable funds from the EU for specific programmes and projects. Therefore, they have first-hand experience of what receiving well-conceived (and badly conceived) assistance feels like. This experience clearly shows that receiving assistance for projects that have been developed without meaningful and inclusive participation, that do not apply a holistic approach to the problem at hand, or adhere to principles of accountability and transparency, or aim to empower recipients are unlikely to be effective and sustainable.

New Member States should take advantage of their strong appreciation of the importance of participatory and empowering assistance as previous aid recipients by integrating the HRBA in their development frameworks.

# Substantive experience in democratization and civil society strengthening as a 'niche' in development cooperation linked to the HRBA

Due to their particular recent histories, many New Member States have ample experience in relation to democratization and civil society strengthening. This is often presented as part of the 'transition experience' and is usually seen as an aspect where New Member States can add particular value through their development cooperation. This is particularly so for former Eastern bloc countries, such as Hungary and Poland. A closer look at some actual development interventions undertaken by both countries in recent years indicates that, indeed, numerous projects focus on democracy-building and strengthening of civil society,<sup>52</sup> which are of substantial importance to the HRBA.

Despite this, the HRBA does not yet seem to be explicitly used as an overall framework of development assistance in Cyprus, Hungary and Poland.<sup>53</sup> What is required is a more explicit inclusion of its principles in all development cooperation frameworks, both at policy and implementation level.

# Particular appreciation of the value of solidarity and respect for human rights for the promotion of peace and stability (particularly in the context of Cyprus)

Due to its particular political context, Cyprus is particularly well-placed to promote an approach to development that recognizes the interrelatedness of human rights and development cooperation. Its experience in working on peace and reconciliation puts Cyprus in an advantageous position to appreciate and practise the HRBA in its external assistance.

Moreover, the values of solidarity and social justice seem to be of great cultural significance in the country.<sup>54</sup> Approaching development through an HRBA lens facilitates the achievement of socially just and inclusive development outcomes.

# The HRBA can be straightforwardly applied through the principle of 'delegated cooperation' (practised significantly in Cyprus)

Cyprus provides the vast majority of its aid through delegated cooperation. Cyprus ODA is, therefore, directly provided to various bilateral or multilateral donors to cofund different projects and programmes. This approach allows Cyprus to use its limited resources effectively, without spending too much on aid administration.<sup>55</sup>

Leaving an in-depth discussion of the benefits and drawbacks of such an approach aside, delegated cooperation lends itself extremely well to the application of the HRBA. As funding is given directly to other donors, integrating the HRBA in delegated cooperation largely requires that the selection of donors and programmes to be supported includes an assessment of the extent to which the HRBA is integrated in the particular donor's framework and/or the specific project to be funded. This, in turn, requires a strong development policy that clearly sets out the principles for Cyprus' aid, including the HRBA.

The benefits of insisting on the HRBA in its delegated cooperation are: (1) a further assurance that aid will be implemented effectively and will yield sustainable results, and (2) the provision of a clear identity for Cyprus's aid, which builds on its particular experience and shows that Cyprus is in line with progressive international and EU standards.



Ester Paulo, Secretary of Pinyiny women's group, Pinyiny village, Ngorongoro, northern Tanzania, 2010, Credit: Adam Davies.

# 4. Examples of best practice in applying the HRBA

## 4.1 Danish International Development Agency - DANIDA

DANIDA has to large extent integrated the HRBA in its development policy and programming framework. First, the new Danish development policy, published in July 2010, is firmly placed in an HRBA frame. The policy, entitled *Freedom from Poverty – Freedom to Change*, squarely recognizes the interrelated and mutually reinforcing relation between human rights and development. Notably, the very first two paragraphs of the policy state that:

Development is about fostering freedom throughout the world, about setting each individual and their potential free. Denmark's development policy rests on the fundamental belief that all people are born free and equal, with inalienable rights. Freedom is an absolute good and a precondition for development. Without freedom there will be no development.... Fighting poverty is about giving each individual the opportunity and the ability to influence their own situation in life, politically, economically and socially. Denmark's development policy is therefore rooted in universal human rights and fundamental freedoms as they are set out in the UN Charter and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. These rights and freedoms are fundamental to the lives, integrity and dignity of all people.' 56

DANIDA has further developed a specific policy on Democratisation and Human Rights for the Benefit of the People, which underscores the vision set out in the overall policy. For instance, it states that, for DANIDA, human rights are a universal value system:

Because they are closely linked to democracy, the Danish Government believes that human rights are best assured by democratic societies based on justice and the rule of law. Such societies provide the best opportunities for people, for reducing poverty, and for promoting sustainable human development, peace and security. The promotion of democracy and human rights therefore benefits not only the individual, but also the entire community – locally and at the global level.' 57

Crucially, in addition to a strong policy framework, DANIDA integrates the HRBA in its programming,

monitoring and evaluation of development interventions. This is ensured through a number of management tools, which require the consideration of human rights and democratization issues at every step of the programming cycle. For example, the Guidelines for Programme Management require the consideration of democracy and human rights as a cross-cutting issue in programme preparation (country context analysis), strategy development (specific measures to address human rights and democratization must be identified) and in the assessment of programme support (assessment of the extent to which human rights were successfully mainstreamed and if specific human rights and democratization interventions were successful). Concretely, this is done by the provision of specific templates and tables that explicitly include a section on human rights and democratization at every step of the programming cycle.58

# 4.2 Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency – SIDA

Sweden has also framed its approach to development strongly in line with the HRBA. Its development policy notably states that:

'efforts to contribute to equitable and sustainable global development and combat poverty in all its dimensions must be directed at creating the conditions and opportunities for individuals to exercise greater dominion over their own lives. The policy is based on the right of every human being to live in freedom and with the best prospects possible of lifting her-/himself out of poverty. Particular emphasis is placed on the importance of democracy. The Government is intensifying its focus on the rights perspective. Among other things, it has determined that impact analyses that include an assessment of the perspective's impact on respect for human rights are to be conducted prior to decisions regarding measures deemed to have development aspects or a potential effect on developing countries.' 59

The policy further provides concrete examples how SIDA intends to practically apply the HRBA in its development cooperation. The example in Box 5 provides two examples of SIDA's concrete approach to the HRBA.

## Box 5: SIDA's approach to improving financial markets and freedom of expression

## Objective: Better functioning local financial markets, primarily for saving and investment, in developing countries

To contribute to the achievement of this objective, the government intends, inter alia, to:

- contribute to ongoing efforts, primarily by the international financial institutions, to promote a generally stable and favourable investment climate and effective national regulations governing the financial sector
- support the development of financial services and local securities markets, including microcredits, and of the financial infrastructure, inter alia via the international financial institutions
- analyse and take account of the conclusions and recommendations of the independent international Commission on Legal Empowerment of the Poor, and pursue relevant issues in international forums
- support knowledge enhancement in the field of land surveying and land and property registration.

## Objective: Greater freedom of expression in countries where it is restricted

To contribute to the achievement of this objective, the government intends, inter alia, to:

- prioritize initiatives aimed at promoting free media (radio, TV, printed press and the internet)
- press for intensified intergovernmental dialogue, in various international forums including EU, Council of Europe and UN mechanisms, on the promotion of freedom of expression
- intensify efforts to spread information about legal protection for media workers, and support the dissemination of knowledge and information on the importance of the principle of public access to official records as a key component of a democratic society
- provide support for journalist training programmes and associations
- extend support to projects aimed at improving laws safeguarding press freedom and freedom of expression, and ensuring compliance with existing legislation
- support implementation of the EU common guidelines on the protection of human rights defenders, the Council of Europe Declaration5 and the UN Declaration on the Protection of Human Rights Defenders.<sup>60</sup>

In addition to the policy framework, Sweden has developed a number of concrete tools, such as the *Guide for Country Analysis from a Democratic Governance and Human Rights Perspective*. This document, developed in 2003, aims to

'assist the analysis of country strategies from the perspective of democratic governance and human rights and guide donor intervention'.<sup>61</sup>

### 4.3 Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development Germany – BMZ

Germany is another donor that has strongly integrated the HRBA in its policy and implementation framework. Notably, the German development policy firmly endorses the approach as it states that:

'German development policy is informed by basic principles of human dignity and prosperity. It pursues freedom, human rights and solidarity within and between societies. Other countries demonstrated that kind of solidarity towards Germany following World War II. The Marshall Plan drawn up by the USA for West Germany laid the foundations for the prosperity we enjoy today.'62

Germany has developed two *Action Plans on Human Rights* (2004–7, 2008–10). The first outlined concrete steps to integrate the HRBA into Germany's development cooperation practice. Concretely, the plan led to the implementation of the following practical steps:

- 1. Country and sector strategy papers were oriented towards human rights.
- 2. Kenya and Guatemala were chosen as pilot countries where the HRBA was implemented, especially in the education, water, agriculture and health sector.
- 3. BMZ's catalogue of criteria for assessing the development orientation of its partners' countries was extended to more fully include all human rights. <sup>63</sup>
- 4. The budget specifically focused on human rights promotion was increased.
- 5. Germany played an active role in promoting the HRBA at the international level.
- 6. African human rights institutions were explicitly promoted.<sup>64</sup>

The second *Action Plan for Human Rights* built on these achievements and sets out a framework for increased action to integrate and practise the HRBA. Crucially, the *Action Plans* outline concrete steps for institutionalization of the HRBA in German development policy and implementation. Notably, in addition to including the HRBA in the criteria for assessing the development orientation of its partners, Germany is working towards integrating the HRBA into BMZ's policy-regulating instruments and promoting internal training on the HRBA.

## Conclusion

After presenting the key principles of the HRBA and the extensive legal and political obligations to integrate the HRBA in development cooperation, the policy paper has illustrated that the New Member States, although different in many respects, share a common context in which they conduct their development cooperation. This context includes the fact that they are fairly new ODA donors still in the process of developing their institutional and policy frameworks for development assistance; have limited national human resources and expertise on development cooperation; limited public awareness on development cooperation; small ODA budgets; a recent history of being aid recipients; substantive experience in democratization and civil society strengthening (particularly in the context of the former Eastern bloc countries); and a particular appreciation of the value of solidarity and respect for human rights for the promotion of peace and stability (particularly in the context of Cyprus).

The specific context in the New Member States, particularly their small ODA budgets and limited human resources, is sometimes perceived as an obstacle to the full integration of the HRBA. However, the paper has shown that, in fact, New Member States are particularly well-placed to integrate the HRBA in their development cooperation precisely because of their specific context. Key arguments put forward include the fact that countries in the process of establishing their aid policies and administrations are strategically in an advantageous position to integrate the HRBA from the start, rather than having to reform policies and re-train a vast number of staff.

The HRBA can also help to overcome the challenge of limited public awareness on development cooperation as, in many New Member States, issues of human rights are broadly acknowledged as legitimate and important – thus linking the two issues in awareness-raising campaigns can be beneficial. Further, the HRBA provides tools for quality aid,

which is an important aspect that goes hand in hand with a necessary focus on increasing the quantity of aid.

The recent history of New Member States of being aid recipients puts them in a privileged position to understand first-hand the importance of well-conceived development interventions which focus on participation, empowerment and accountability. Lastly, the substantive experience in promoting democracy and strengthening civil society of the former Eastern bloc countries, and the deep appreciation of the importance of solidarity as well as respect for human rights for the promotion of peace and stability in the context of Cyprus, show that the HRBA is strongly in line with New Member States' particular identity as aid donors. Explicitly integrating the approach in their development frameworks, therefore, does not require a drastic shift but merely a clear recognition and a more comprehensive application.

Lastly, the paper has shown that, not only is the HRBA a legal and political obligation and in the interest of New Member States, it is also an approach genuinely and widely practised by a variety of major donors. By briefly presenting the examples of Denmark, Germany and Sweden, the paper has illustrated the extent to which the HRBA has been embraced and has provided concrete examples of how these donors have integrated the HRBA in their policy and programming frameworks.

Overall, the arguments presented in this paper show that a strong focus on the HRBA would allow the New Member States to demonstrate their specific 'added value' as new donors while being firmly in line with international and EU standards and obligations. This is a positive insight, which should feed into the preparations for the upcoming Presidency of the Council of the European Union by Poland and Cyprus, as it provides a unique opportunity to raise the profile of New Member States as effective donors and to demonstrate their specific 'added value' as new development actors.

## Recommendations

Based on the findings above, the policy paper makes the following recommendations:

## For governments in New Member States

Develop a comprehensive official development policy

Many New Member States, including Cyprus, Hungary and Poland do not currently have official development policies. This is an overall challenge as it makes it difficult to assess what the strategic objectives and values of the respective country's development cooperation interventions are and makes the entire aid framework non-transparent. The lack of an official development policy can result in aid that is fragmented, ad hoc and largely guided by individual preferences. This, in turn, makes an assessment of aid effectiveness difficult, as results and outcomes need to be measured against officially set and public objectives.

2. Explicitly integrate the HRBA in official development policy

As shown in the examples of Denmark, Germany and Sweden above, the HRBA calls for an overall approach to development that recognizes the interrelatedness of human rights and development, and puts development in the context of freedom and empowerment. Explicit references to the HRBA as a concept, as seen in the case of Germany, are also recommended.

3. Develop comprehensive and standardized implementation frameworks for development cooperation

Some New Member States, including Cyprus, Hungary and Poland, do not currently have comprehensive and standardized tools that guide (1) calls for proposals; (2) project and partner selection; (3) project/programme monitoring; (4) project/programme evaluation – or, in the case of Cyprus's delegated cooperation, guide selection of donors and projects/programmes to be supported.

This lack of standardized tools – such as guidelines, checklists and templates – makes the consistent implementation of any values or principles difficult and can ultimately lead to development assistance being fragmented, ad hoc and dependent on the preferences of particular individuals (as above, recommendation 1).

It is therefore strongly recommended that comprehensive and standardized tools be developed to manage the entire project cycle.

4. Explicitly integrate the HRBA in the standardized implementation frameworks for development cooperation

As illustrated with the case of Denmark above, HRBA principles should be integrated in all the tools along the project cycle. This should include, for instance, the explicit requirement to illustrate the specific linkages of a project intervention to human rights norms and an explanation of how the specific HRBA principles (participation, empowerment, etc.) will be integrated in the project strategy in a project application template. This, in turn, should be reflected in a project appraisal checklist for assessing project applications. Detailed examples and tools of how this can be done will be provided by a specifically designed Resource Kit that will be developed by MRG in due course.

Build capacity of decision-making, policy development and programming staff on development cooperation with the HRBA

Effective integration and application of the HRBA requires an overall understanding of the approach, the concepts involved, and the policy and programming tools available. This requires capacity-building on the HRBA of staff at all relevant levels. The Resource Kit mentioned above will also include a training manual that can facilitate in-house training of staff on the HRBA.

6. Cyprus and Poland should use the EU Presidency to promote the HRBA

The upcoming EU Presidencies of Cyprus and Poland provide a unique opportunity for both countries to showcase their particular 'added value' in development cooperation. As outlined above, the HRBA provides a good framework for the particular donor identity of New Member States as it is closely linked to a focus on quality rather than mere quantity of aid and builds upon core values that are of specific importance to both Poland (elements of the transition experience such as democratization, civil society building) and Cyprus (solidarity, human rights for peace and reconciliation).

The HRBA could be a key theme, for instance, during the European Development Days, in discussions on the EC Green Paper on the EU's development policy, aid effectiveness and financial perspectives.

## 7. Develop a development education strategy from an HRBA perspective

Awareness-raising on development cooperation is necessary to increase the appreciation of, and support for, development cooperation among the general public. Any awareness-raising actions should portray recipients of aid as active participants and rights-holders in their own development, and should be based on an overall development education strategy that is firmly rooted within the HRBA approach.

8. Substantially involve civil society organizations in the formulation of development policy and programming frameworks.

Participation and inclusion are important principles of the HRBA, which should be applied at all levels, including in the formulation process of development policies and programmes. Civil society organizations add substantial value due to their experience in development project and programme implementation and their links to the global South. Civil society organizations also play an important role in ensuring that various political and legal commitments are upheld in the policy and programme formulation process and should therefore be substantially involved in policy and programme formulation processes.

## For civil society organizations in the New Member States

1. Build capacity of staff at all levels on the HRBA

As mentioned, effective integration and application of the HRBA requires an overall understanding of the approach, the concepts involved and the policy and programming tools available. This requires capacity-building on the HRBA of staff at all relevant levels. The Resource Kit mentioned above will also include a training manual that can facilitate in-house training of staff on the HRBA.

2. Implement the HRBA in all development programmes and along the entire project/programme cycle

NGOs play an important role in developing and implementing development cooperation projects and programmes. When doing so, HRBA principles should be incorporated along the entire cycle, from conception to monitoring and evaluation. The Resource Kit, to be developed by MRG, will provide tools to do so.

3. Call on governments to fulfil the recommendations above

NGOs also play an important role in holding their governments to account. Given that there are numerous commitments to mainstream human rights in development cooperation, NGOs should play an active role in ensuring that these obligations are met. One tool in this context could be this policy paper and the recommendations outlined above.

4. Participate in EU and international fora to promote the HRBA

The EU and international policy frameworks provide important guidelines and points of orientation for national development policies, in particular for New Member States. NGOs should therefore play an active role in promoting the HRBA in these contexts, notably, by actively engaging in the CONCORD<sup>67</sup> HRBA group.

5. Apply the HRBA to development education programmes

As recommended for government development education programmes, any awareness-raising actions should portray recipients of aid as active participants and rights-holders in their own development. As civil society organizations are frequently active in development education, this recommendation is particularly important to them.

# Annex 1: Example of HRBA application

# Name of project: 'Sub-National Development Planning: HRBA in Neglected Provinces'

### **Context**

The HRBA project in the central highlands of Afghanistan was designed to address the 'top down' nature of development planning; particularly at the sub-national level. It also aimed to draw attention to districts that were often neglected by donors. The project focused on two provinces: Bamyan and Dai Kundi, the latter being one of the poorest provinces in the country. Both provinces are designated as 'grade 3'; meaning they are the lowest priority for resource allocation.

Many considered the sub-national consultations that supported the design of the Afghanistan National Development Strategy (ANDS) to be unsatisfactory. The process was rushed and heavily donor-driven. Although the national government was engaged, provincial and local-level stakeholders were largely excluded. This raised questions as to the transparency and inclusiveness of the process. While the ANDS has been complemented by provincial-level development plans (PDPs), most PDPs are lengthy wishlists for construction projects. As a result, the plans are neither strategic nor reflective of the communities' needs.

Moreover, in the ANDS, human rights concerns, such as quality of services, participation, non-discrimination and accountability, are hardly mentioned. At the sub-national level, these concerns are almost absent from PDPs. For example, for the education sector, a typical project is the construction of a school building. No reference is made to why it was decided to have it in that location; who will be teaching in the school; how the school will be maintained; what teaching tools and materials are needed; and how they will be supplied. There was also little accountability on how the sums were to be spent.

In 2009, to improve its development planning process, the Dai Kundi authorities, with the support of UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA), reviewed its PDP. The review offered an opportunity for the Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights (OHCHR) and UN partners to work with Dai Kundi's provincial departments, the Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission (AIHRC) and local NGOs. The aim was to learn how a rights-based perspective could be integrated into the plans and, through doing so, obtain a more participatory planning process. The objective was also to achieve outcomes that better reflected human rights standards.

### **Strategy**

To address the problem of inequitable development aid across provinces, Afghanistan's UN Development Assistance Framework (UNDAF) (2010–13) prioritizes the most neglected provinces. Once a province is chosen, UN agencies develop a 'provincial package' and jointly roll out a programme in line with the province's priorities. Dai Kundi was selected as the first province under this approach. Taking advantage of this opportunity, OHCHR decided to support the prioritizing and planning process through an HRBA. This fell in line with the UNDAF's commitment to HRBA.

A second strategic objective of applying an HRBA was to promote a multi-sectoral approach to development assistance. Often sectors such as the social protection sector, get left behind. This is due to the weak capacity of the institutions and staff. These sectors are also not priority areas for those in power. The HRBA, which emphasizes the reinforcing and interdependent nature of human rights, had the potential to draw out the links between sectors. Through its emphasis on rights, it could also bring out the importance of addressing areas that have been left out.

Three workshops were carried out with provincial authorities and NGOs. They targeted people working in the following sectors: health, education and social protection. The design was based on a prior capacity analysis of the participants. Using UN Treaty Body jurisprudence on the right to health, education and social security, awareness was raised on the entitlements that these rights conveyed; the standards that they enshrine; and how these rights can be incorporated into development planning outcomes.

### **Impact**

One major result was that the first discussion among provincial authorities on an HRBA in development planning was triggered. The participants, who were members of the sector working groups responsible for revising and monitoring the PDP, had little knowledge or understanding of the PDP's content. Despite their membership, they were not aware that the sector working groups had terms of reference. These included ensuring that the development process was transparent and participatory with respect to the concerned communities. With this understanding, they were encouraged to make more demands of the authorities. They also realized that they were not at the mercy of development actors' 'goodwill' to serve this remote province. National authorities had an obligation to support them in meeting the rights of the people in the province.

The workshop participants were very receptive to the training programme. It led them to question the status of existing national/sub-national relationships regarding subnational priorities. For example, why had the government 'magically' delivered election boxes to the province, but not school books promised two years ago? The training also led them to analyse development issues in a more comprehensive way. In addressing gender-based violence they realized that not only were protection systems and support services for women needed, awareness-raising and economic opportunities for women were essential.

### **Challenges**

Incentives: participants questioned the utility of working hard to improve planning when doing so would not necessarily lead to more funds or support. In addition, the participants were not motivated as the funding process is handled in Kabul, where they have little influence. *Accountability:* in Afghanistan it is common for NGOs and the military to be involved in public service delivery. Local authorities have no regulatory or monitoring power over these actors. As a result, identifying where accountability lies and who is the 'rights-holder' is a challenge. *Long-term behaviour change:* one of the heads of a line department was

resistant to the concept of inclusive development. He felt that by including more stakeholders in a design process, it would create more work. This attitude, combined with the view that good planning will not necessarily lead to more funds, calls for long-term strategies. It will take time to develop capacities and change attitudes. There was a lack of disaggregated data to identify which groups were the most marginalized in the provinces.

#### **Lessons learned**

Bringing development and governance actors together. It is important to work hand in hand with the UN's governance and development pillars in the province. With different arms of the UN consistently reinforcing the same message, efforts to develop capacities and change attitudes will be more effective.

Long-term capacity development of local authorities: Provincial authorities are beholden to central government with little power to make demands of them. Empowerment strategies are needed to help them make claims on the central authorities, particularly when they fail to provide the resources and support they need to ensure their constituencies better enjoy their rights.<sup>68</sup>

## **Annex 2: List of people interviewed**

- **Adam Kirchknopf**, Deputy Head of Department, Department for International Development, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Hungary.
- **Anders Dahlbeck**, European Campaigns Coordinator, Action Aid International, Belgium.
- **Averof Neophytou**, Member of Parliament, Deputy President of the Democratic Rally, Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee of the House of Representatives, Republic of Cyprus.
- **Balazs Szentivanyi**, Research Associate, Faculty of Economics, Corvinus University of Budapest, Department of World Economy, Hungary.
- **Bulent Kanol**, Executive Director, The Management Centre, Nicosia.
- **Fabian Pal**, Representative to CODEV, Hungarian Permanent Representation, Belgium.
- **Frances-Galatia Lanitou Williams**, Ambassador, Department of Development Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Cyprus.
- **Franz Berger**, Policy Officer on Aid Effectiveness/Effective Development, CONCORD, Belgium.
- Istvan Tarrosy, Afrika Kutatóközpont, Hungary.
- Iza Wilczynska, Polish Humanitarian Action, Poland.
- Jan Bazyl, Zagranica Group, Executive Director, Poland.
- **Jan Hofmokl**, Development Cooperation Department, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Poland.

- **Judit Almasi**, Head of the Regional Office, Terre des hommes, Hungary.
- **Justyna Janiszewska**, Education for Democracy Foundation. Poland.
- Kordian Kochanowicz, Consultant, Poland.
- **Lorraine Marriott**, Programme Manager, NGO Support Center, Cyprus.
- Meagan Baldwin, Head of Policy, CONCORD, Belgium.
- Miroslaw Broilo, First Counsellor, Chief of the EU
  Development Policy Section, Department of
  Development Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs,
  Poland.
- Peter Sandor, Political Analyst, EC Representation, Cyprus.
- **Pawel Baginski**, Global Development Research Group, Poland.
- Reka Balogh, Network Coordinator, Hand, Hungary.
- Patryk Kugiel, Polish Institute of International Affairs, Poland
- **Yiouli Taki**, Senior Researcher and Project Manager, INDEX, Cyprus.
- **Zsofia Farkas**, Human Rights and Development Officer, Minority Rights Group Europe, Hungary.

## **Bibliography**

CONCORD and AidWatch, *Penalty Against Poverty: More and Better EU Aid Can Score Millennium Development Goals*, Brussels, 2010.

Consolidated version of the Treaty on European Union, *Official Journal of the European Communities*, vol. 325, no. 5, 24 December 2002.

Consolidated versions of the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, *Official Journal of the European Union*, vol. 53, 30 March 2010.

Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development of the Republic of Germany, *German Development Policy at a Glance*, Bonn and Berlin, February 2011.

Foresti, M., Booth, D. and O'Neil, T., Aid Effectiveness and Human Rights: Strengthening the Implementation of the Paris Declaration, London, ODI, October 2006.

Joint statement by the Council and the representatives of the government of the Member States meeting within the Council, the European Parliament and the Commission on the European Union Development Policy, *The European Consensus* (2006/C 46/01).

Kochanowicz, K., 'Rights-based approaches to development as a new opportunity and challenge to development cooperation – the analysis of the Polish aid programme', paper presented at the conference Current Challenges to Peace-building Efforts and Development Assistance, Krakow, 28–9 May 2009.

Kricheswsky, L. *Development Policy in the Accession Countries*, 2nd edn, Vienna, TRIALOG, March 2003.

Kuehhas, B., Lukas, K., Nowak, M. and Sax, H., *A Human Rights-based Approach to MDG 1 – Selected Experiences from the Balkans*, Prepared for the Austrian Development Agency, Vienna, May 2006.

Laberge, M., Claiming the MDGs: An Empowerment Framework, Oslo, UNDP Oslo Governance Centre, July 2008.

Lovitt, J. and Rybkova, E., *The Challenge of the EU Development Co-operation Policy for New Member States*, Brussels, European Parliament, 2007.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, *Democratisation and Human Rights for the Benefits of the People*, Copenhagen, June 2009.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, *Guidelines for Programme Management*, Copenhagen, October 2009.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, Freedom from Poverty – Freedom to Change, Strategy for Denmark's Development Cooperation, Copenhagen, July 2010.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Sweden, *Global Challenges – Our Responsibility: Communication on Sweden's Policy for Global Development*, Government Communication 2007/08:89, Stockholm, 2007.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Hungary, *Hungary's International Development Cooperation*, Budapest, 2010.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Poland, *Annual Report on Poland's Development Cooperation* (2009), Warsaw, 2010.

OECD/DAC, DAC Action-Oriented Policy Paper on Human Rights and Development, Paris, OECD/DAC, 2007.

OHCHR, Frequently Asked Questions on a Human Rights-based Approach to Development Cooperation, New York and Geneva, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2006.

Partnership Agreement between the Member of the African, Caribbean and Pacific Group of States of the one Part, and the European Community and its Member States, of the other Part, signed in Cotonou, Benin on 23 June 2000.

Regulation (EC) No. 1638/2006 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 October 2006 laying down general provisions establishing a European Neighbourhood and Partnership Instrument.

SIDA, Country Strategy Development: Guide for Country Analysis from a Democratic Governance and Human Rights Perspective, Stockholm, 2003.

UN General Assembly, Declaration on the Right to Development, A/RES/41/128, 4 December 1986.

UN Philippines, *Rights-Based Approach to Development Programming: Training Manual*, Manila, UN Philippines, July 2002.

UNDP, Applying a Human Rights-Based Approach to Development Cooperation and Programming: A UNDP Capacity Development Resource, New York, UNDP, September 2006.

UNDP, Human Rights and the Millennium Development Goals: Making the Link, Oslo, UNDP Oslo Governance Centre, 2007.

*United Nations Millennium Declaration*, General Assembly Resolution 55/2, 8 September 2000.

UNSSC, Experiences in Applying Human Rights Based Approaches, Turin, UNSSC, May 2010. Available at: http://hrbaportal.org/wpcontent/files/1278695062unsschrba experiences2010final.pdf.

Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, adopted by the World Conference on Human Rights, Vienna, 14–25 June 1993.

### **Notes**

- ODA for 2009 was 0.17 per cent, 0.09 per cent and 0.08 per cent of gross national income (GNI) for Cyprus, Hungary and Poland respectively. The CONCORD and AidWatch report 2010 finds that even these amounts include non-genuine aid. See CONCORD and AidWatch, Penalty Against Poverty: More and Better EU Aid Can Score Millennium Development Goals, Brussels, CONCORD and AidWatch, 2010, pp. 38, 41, 45. Available at: http://www.concordeurope.org/Public/Page.php?ID=25122.
- Due to the current political situation in Cyprus, the Turkish Cypriot community is currently still a recipient of aid, even though Turkish Cypriot NGOs are increasingly interested in engaging in international development. A case in point is the Management Center, which runs one EC-funded project in Azerbaijan.
- 3 Cyprus, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Slovakia and Slovenia acceded in 2004 and Bulgaria and Romania in 2007.
- 4 Kricheswsky, L. Development Policy in the Accession Countries, 2nd edn, Vienna, TRIALOG, March 2003, p. 5.
- 5 Declaration on the Right to Development, UN General Assembly, A/RES/41/128, 4 December 1986.
- 6 Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, adopted by the World Conference on Human Rights, Vienna, 14–25 June 1993. Available at: http://www.unhchr.ch/huridocda/ huridoca.nsf/(symbol)/a.conf.157.23.en.
- 7 This point was mentioned frequently during interviews with decision-makers in all three focus countries Cyprus, Hungary and Poland.
- 8 Hungary held the Presidency in the first half (January until June) of 2011 followed by Poland in the second half of 2011, Denmark in the first half of 2012 and Cyprus in the second half of 2012.
- 9 Declaration on the Right to Development, op. cit.
- 10 Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action, op. cit.
- Although the overall and long-term impact of the HRBA has not been comprehensively evaluated, important development actors have acknowledged the importance of effective human rights mainstreaming for sustainable and effective development. Moreover, some evaluations of specific projects suggest that the approach is fundamental to achieve effective development assistance. See section 1.3 for more details.
- 12 United Nations Millennium Declaration, General Assembly Resolution 55/2, 8 September 2000, paras 11, 24.
- 13 UN Statement of Common Understanding on Human Rights-Based Approach to Development Cooperation and programming, adopted by the UN Development Group, 2003.
- 14 OECD/DAC, DAC Action-Oriented Policy Paper on Human Rights and Development, Paris, OECD/DAC, 2007. Available at: http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/50/7/39350774.pdf.
- Joint statement by the Council and the representatives of the government of the Member States meeting within the Council, the European Parliament and the Commission on the European Union Development Policy: *The European Consensus* (2006/C 46/01), para. 7.
- 16 UN Philippines, Rights-Based Approach to Development Programming: Training Manual, Manila, UN Philippines, July 2002, p. 11.
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 DAC Action-Oriented Policy Paper on Human Rights and Development, *op. cit.*, p. 2.
- 19 UN Philippines, op. cit.
- 20 Laberge, M. Claiming the MDGs: An Empowerment Framework, Oslo, UNDP Oslo Governance Centre, July 2008, p. 5.

- 21 Adapted from Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), Frequently Asked Questions on a Human Rights-based Approach to Development Cooperation, New York and Geneva, UN, 2006. Available at: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/FAQen.pdf
- See International Council on Human Rights Policy (ICHRP), Taking Duties Seriously: Individual Duties in International Human Rights Law, Versoix, Switzerland, ICHRP, 1999. Available at: www.ichrp.org.
- 23 OHCHR, op. cit., p. 4.
- 24 Ibid., p. 17.
- 25 Joint statement by the Council et al., para. 7.
- 26 UN Philippines, op. cit., p. 16
- 27 Kuehhas, B., Lukas, K., Nowak, M. and Sax, H., *A Human Rights-Based Approach to MDG 1 Selected Experiences from the Balkans*, prepared for the Austrian Development Agency, Vienna, May 2006.
- 28 UN Systems Staff College (UNSCC), Experiences in Applying Human Rights Based Approaches, Turin, UNSSC, May 2010. Available at: http://hrbaportal.org/wp-content/files/1278695062unsschrbaexperiences2010final.pdf.
- 29 UNDP, Human Rights and the Millennium Development Goals: Making the Link, Oslo, UNDP Oslo Governance Centre, 2007, p. 9. Available at: http://hurilink.org/Primer-HR-MDGs.pdf.
- 30 Ibid., p. 9.
- 31 UNDP, op. cit., p. 10. It should be noted that arguments have also been put forward to suggest that the way in which MDGs have been formulated and are being measured to some extent undermines the HRBA as they encourage considering problems in isolation and do not focus on underlying root causes. However, the fundamental principles outlined above are shared by both approaches.
- 32 Ibid., p. 10.
- 33 Ibid., p. 12.
- 34 *Ibid.*, p. 8.
- 35 Interview with CONCORD Europe Secretariat and Action Aid, 11 April 2011, Brussels, Belgium.
- 36 OHCHR, op. cit., 18.
- 37 See in particular Article 2.1 of the ICESCR and Article 4 of the
- 38 United Nations Millennium Declaration, op. cit., para. 11.
- 39 Ibid., para. 24.
- 40 Consolidated versions of the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, Official Journal of the European Union, vol. 53, 30 March 2010, Article 208 (ex Article 177 of the Treaty establishing the European Community.
- 41 Consolidated Version of the Treaty on European Union, *Official Journal of the European Communities*, vol. 325, no. 5, 24 December 2002, Article 11.1.
- 42 Partnership Agreement between the Members of the African, Caribbean and Pacific Group of States of the one Part, and the European Community and its Member States, of the other Part, signed in Cotonou, Benin, 23 June 2000, Article 9.
- 43 Regulation (EC) No. 1638/2006 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 October 2006 laying down general provisions establishing a European Neighbourhood and Partnership Instrument, Article 2.
- Joint statement by the Council et al., op. cit., paras 86, 101.
- 45 These characteristics were frequently mentioned by government representatives in all three focus countries and were also discussed at an informal retreat of New Member States on the specific nature of the EU12's approach to development, held in January 2011 in Cyprus.
- 46 ODA for 2009 was 0.17 per cent, 0.09 per cent and 0.08 per cent of GNI for Cyprus, Hungary and Poland respectively. The

- CONCORD and AidWatch report of 2010 finds that even these amounts include non-genuine aid. See CONCORD and AidWatch, *op. cit.*, pp. 38, 41, 45. Available at: http://www.concordeurope.org/Public/Page.php?ID=25122.
- 47 Due to the current political situation in Cyprus, the Turkish Cypriot Community is currently still a recipient of aid, even though Turkish Cypriot NGOs are increasingly interested in engaging in international development. A case in point is the Management Center, which runs one EC-funded project in Azerbaijan.
- 48 See note 11above. Although the overall and long-term impact of the HRBA has not been comprehensively evaluated, important development actors have acknowledge the importance of effective human rights mainstreaming for sustainable and effective development. See for example the European Consensus on development, paragraph 7: 'We reaffirm that development is a central goal by itself; and that sustainable development includes good governance, human rights and political, economic, social and environmental aspects.' Importantly, see also Foresti, M., Booth, D. and O'Neil, T., Aid Effectiveness and Human Rights: Strengthening the Implementation of the Paris Declaration, London, ODI, October 2006. Moreover, some evaluations of specific projects suggest that the approach is fundamental to achieve effective development assistance. See, for example, Kuehhas et al., op. cit.
- 49 Interviews with: Miroslaw Broilo, First Counsellor, Chief of the EU Development Policy Section, Department of Development Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Poland; Adam Kirchknopf, Deputy Head of Department for International Development, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Hungary; and Averof Neophytou, Deputy President of the Democratic Rally, Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee of the House of Representatives, Cyprus.
- 50 Lovitt, J. and Rybkova, E., *The Challenge of the EU Development Co-operation Policy for New Member States*, Brussels, European Parliament, 2007.
- 51 According to the *Cyprus Mail*, quoted on the INDEX website, the Cypriot government announced a donation of US \$1 million to the Palestinian National Authority for a new medical center. INDEX questions whether an adequate needs assessment for this intervention has been undertaken. See: http://www.indexcyprus.com/site/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=840&ltemid=9.
- 52 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Poland, *Annual Report on Poland's Development Cooperation* (2009), Warsaw, 2010; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Hungary, *Hungary's International Development Cooperation*, Warsaw, 2010.

- 53 Kochanowicz, K., 'Rights-based approaches to development as a new opportunity and challenge to development cooperation – the analysis of the Polish aid programme', paper presented at the conference Current Challenges to Peacebuilding Efforts and Development Assistance, Krakow, 28–9 May 2009.
- 54 Interviews with Averof Neophytou, Member of Parliament, Deputy President of the Democratic Rally, Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee of the House of Representatives; Yiouli Taki, Senior Researcher and Project Manager, INDEX.
- 55 Interview with Frances-Galatia Lanitou Williams, Ambassador, Department of Development Cooperation, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Republic of Cyprus.
- 56 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, *Freedom from Poverty Freedom to Change*, Strategy for Denmark's Development
  Cooperation, Copenhagen, July 2010, p. 4.
- 57 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, *Democratisation and Human Rights for the Benefit of the People*, Copenhagen, June 2009, p. 7.
- 58 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Denmark, *Guidelines for Programme Management*, Copenhagen, October 2009.
- 59 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Sweden, Global Challenges Our Responsibility: Communication on Sweden's Policy for Global Development, Government Communication 2007/08:89, Stockholm, p. 8.
- 60 *Ibid.*, p. 22.
- 61 SIDA, Country Strategy Development: Guide for Country Analysis from a Democratic Governance and Human Rights Perspective, Copenhagen, SIDA, 2003.
- 62 Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development, German Development Policy at a Glance, Bonn and Berlin, February 2011, p. 1, available at http://www.bmz.de/en/ publications/type\_of\_publication/special\_publications/ BMZ\_Policy\_at\_a\_glance.pdf.
- 63 Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development, Development Policy Action Plan on Human Rights 2008–2010, Bonn and Berlin, March 2008, p. 5.
- 64 *Ibid.*, pp. 5–6.
- 65 *Ibid.*, pp. 5–6. 5.http://www.bmz.de/en/what\_we\_do/issues/ HumanRights/allgemeine\_menschenrechte/deutsche\_ entwicklungspolitik/index.html#t4.
- The recommendations apply to all New Member States but are specifically directed to the governments of Cyprus, Hungary and Poland.
- 67 CONCORD is the European NGO confederation for relief and development. For more information see: http://www.concordeurope.org/Page.php?ID=4&language=eng.
- 68 UNSCC, op. cit.

## working to secure the rights of minorities and indigenous peoples



### The Human Rights-based Approach: A More Effective Framework for International Development Policies in New EU Member States

© Minority Rights Group International, May 2011

Acknowledgements Thanks to the NGO partners: the Polish Humanitarian Action and the Cyprus NGDO Platform and others who participated in the research. Special thanks to Zsófia Farkas, Human Rights and Development Officer, Dr. Corrine Lennox and Judit Almási, expert readers.

This publication has been produced with the assistance of the European Union. The contents of this document are the sole responsibility of Minority Rights Group International and can in no way be taken to reflect the views of the European Union. Author: Maxi Ussar.

**Minority Rights Group International** (MRG) is a non-governmental organization (NGO) working to secure the rights of ethnic, religious and linguistic minorities worldwide, and to promote cooperation and understanding between communities. MRG has consultative status with the United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC), and observer status with the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights. MRG is registered as a charity, no. 282305, and a company limited by guarantee in the UK, no. 1544957.

**ISBN 978 1 907919 18 3** This briefing is published as a contribution to public understanding. The text does not necessarily represent in every detail the collective view of MRG or its partners. Copies of this study are available online at www.minorityrights.org. Copies can also be obtained from MRG's London office and MRGE Budapest office. Address: 14 Dohany street, Budapest 1074, Hungary.

Minority Rights Group International 54 Commercial Street, London E1 6LT, United Kingdom Tel +44 (0)20 7422 4200 Fax +44 (0)20 7422 4201 Email minority.rights@mrgmail.org Website www.minorityrights.org